Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process Phase III

First Meeting:  Transportation and Land Use Working Group

Friday October 29, 2004 

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dan Meszler, P.E., Meszler Engineering Services
Phase IV, Meeting #1: Summary

20 people attended the meeting, which began at 9 am and ended at about 2:30pm.

I.
Documents Distributed and Presented

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. VMT Reduction Paper by Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services
3. HEV Incentives in Other States

4. CA LEV Draft Rule

At the Meeting:

5. VMT Options Overview Presentation, Dan Meszler, Meszler Engineering Services
Presentations can also be viewed on the project Working Group website:  http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=58 
II.
Introductions, Overview, and Ground rules

Following brief introductions, Jonathan Raab presented an overview of the RI GHG process to date, including the Phase I Plan and the transportation and land use related initiatives developed by the TLU Working Group during Phases II and III including the State Fleet Executive Order, CA-LEV, and the VEIA.

III.
Update on CA-LEV Rulemaking

Steve Majkut from DEM spoke about the CA-LEV adoption effort in Rhode Island, which began with the RI GHG TLU WG and then Stakeholder Group endorsement and recommendation to the Governor.  At the Governor’s direction, DEM convened a small collaborative process to develop the rule in Rhode Island.  The draft rule was released on October 16 and has a hearing scheduled for November 16, with promulgation of the final rule needed by the end of 2004 to apply to 2008 model year vehicles.  (The draft rule, hearing notice and a fact sheet can be accessed on the RI  DEM website at: http://www.state.ri.us/dem/programs/benviron/air/levpn.htm).  In response to questions, Steve explained how the rule will apply to both low-emission vehicles (LEV) and zero emissions vehicles (ZEV), and that the new rules should result in decreasing hydrocarbon emissions from vehicles by 16%, air toxics by 25%, and GHGs by 2% by 2020.  The Group also discussed how the banking/credit system will work.

IV. Vehicle Miles Traveled Reduction Options

Dr. Raab explained that there were 3 questions he would like Working Group members to address during the discussion on VMT:

1. Are there any important VMT options missing from the list in the paper?

2. Is each option accurately assessed for Rhode Island?

3. Which 3-4 options appear most promising for Rhode Island, and therefore should be slated for further analysis and possible program design?

Dan Meszler then reviewed his paper on VMT Reduction Options using a PowerPoint presentation.   Click here to view the presentation.

Several potential additional options were flagged by WG members including:

1. Transit Management Associations – non-profits that work with employers and local government to promote transit and other mode choice options.

2. Smart Growth Efforts – broader umbrella than TOD and mixed use developments.  Examples cited include New Jersey and RI’s Governor-initiated Growth Planning Council, which has two pilot projects, one in East Providence and one in Burrillville..

3. Urban Growth Boundary –fostering growth centers for compact growth.  Example cited was state of Oregon.

4. Ride Sharing and Transit Promotion

5. Consider measures that reduce emissions per mile traveled, not just per vehicle.  This would include congestion management and range of other measures.  Could be considered a 3rd category from VMT and vehicle efficiency. 

6. Promote biodiesel (NE Gas and Johnson-Wales using in fleet, Warwick using in buses).

We then went over most of the individual options and WG members made the following comments/suggestions:

Mixed Use Development/Transit Oriented Development

· RI just passed major new affordable housing law requiring each town to increase affordable housing from 2-3% to 10%.  Each town needs to develop plan by end of 2004 and submit to Statewide Planning who has 6 months to review.
· No requirement for mixed use development or TOD in law.
· Statewide Planning workshop end of Nov/early Dec for towns could be opportunity for promoting TOD augmentation, but towns far along in plans.
· Transfer of Development Rights could be introduced.
· In addition to focusing on new construction and new development, Mixed Use Development should also pursue opportunities for retrofitting and infilling in existing developments where there are also many opportunities.
· RI doesn’t have a lot of rail, and since TOD usually more associated with rail than buses, it may not have great potential in RI.
· Transit may be expanded to Airport and Wickford/N. Kingstown, which could be a good opportunity for TOD.
Pay-As-You-Go Insurance

· 3-4 insurance companies are considering it.
· Need way of accurately tracking mileage, at least on annual basis.
· The difference in payments for low mileage and high mileage would need to be substantial to influence driving habits and reduce VMT.
· Could be effective as part of portfolio of measures to reduce VMT.
· Massachusetts is apparently doing a pilot on pay-as-you-go insurance (check w/Seth Kaplan, CLF)
· We shouldn’t mandate this to insurance industry, but invite them to think about it.
· Consumer acceptance probably not “modest/high” as requires significant societal change.
Flex-Time/Telecommuting

· Focus on education, provide employers with case studies.

· State doesn’t allow telecommuting and may not because of supervision concerns and technology cost concerns.

· Statewide Planning did survey of other states (e.g., AZ) and recommended a pilot study.

· Probably easier to implement on private sector side – generally targeted at certain types of industries that are heavily computer and phone oriented.

· Consider providing incentives for employers.

· Could actually result in promoting more sprawl if workers don’t need to commute into cities.

· Technological change will likely drive this, and we probably don’t need to push here.

Bicycle and Pedestrian Facilities

· Require bike parking facilities.

· Allow workers to come in later and leave earlier if bike.

· Educate/encourage

· Make it easier to walk across I-95 in Providence.

· Sweep/clean bike lanes more regularly.

· Carbon benefits from this are probably low given potential VMT reduction.

· Bike paths are largely recreational currently, but can better link paths for commuting purposes.

· Eight Workable Community Workshops have been held that in part promote bicycle/pedestrial facilities – and we may see some projects coming in on this.

· DOT has huge frustrations due to the difficulty of getting new sidewalks built.

Gasoline Tax

· If we design a gas tax proposal, should be very clear where new monies are to be allocated so don’t just go to general fund.  Possibilities include RIPTA, green transit, bikes, sidewalks, removal of need for bonding.

· Governor would likely oppose gas tax increase, should have Governor’s Office representative attend meetings.

· Legislature did approve 2 cents/gallon increase a couple of years ago, but RI probably has highest state gas tax in the region. [Apparently it’s 7th in the nation, and Connecticut’s is higher]

· Should explore implementing a gas tax increase regionally to minimize leakage and competitive issues.  Take long-term view in looking at appropriate level(s), explore ratcheting up tax over time, and be clear about what funds should be used for.

· Consider indexing the gas tax to inflation.

· A 1 cent/gallon gas tax increase equals approximately $4.7 million in Rhode Island.

Transit Expansion

· Consider also “Transit Stabilization” as option.

· Need to show success stories, since impression that transit is not cost-effective.

· Funding is key issue, esp. for RIPTA.

· Transit may not make sense for certain areas in RI.

· Our forum is probably not the best for developing specific projects; rather, we can weigh in on other significant projects proposed in other forums with GHG overlay.

Parking Subsidy Payout

· New 2004 RI law requires employees within ¼ mile to transit that subsidize parking to offer transit pass in lieu of parking.  However, law does not make clear who should enforce nor seem to have teeth.

HOV Lanes

· High cost if building new lanes.  Lower cost if using existing lanes, but would decrease consumer acceptance.

V. 
Promoting More Efficient Vehicles

Dr. Raab began with a brief summary with what transpired last year with the Vehicle Efficiency Incentive Act (VEIA) including the fact that Ken Payne of the Senate Policy Office had recrafted Working Group draft legislation and introduced the bill (which was never heard).  According to Payne, bill will be reintroduced again in January and can be updated and subbed thru March/April.  Dr. Raab also reported that both Connecticut and Massachusetts are interested in looking at feebate type approaches, and that a coordinated effort might be warranted.  Finally, Dr. Raab and Mr. Meszler showed a slide summarizing federal and state activities to promote hybrid electric vehicles (HEVs).

Stakeholders made the following comments/suggestions regarding VEIA:

· Need to start the redrafting process ASAP and need a stakeholder and legislator champion.

· It’s more important to promote fuel efficient vehicles with technologies in addition to  hybrid technology.

· We should design something much simpler than the feebates (e.g., most efficient vehicles and those with low VMT get green stickers and are then eligible for various benefits such as preferential parking, access to HOV lanes, etc.).

VI.
Setting Priorities for Phase IV and Next Steps

After going over all the VMT options with the Working Group and discussing the VEIA status, the Working Group was asked what the priorities should be for further analysis and potential program/legislation design during Phase IV.  The Group then generated the following list of priorities.  Lead responsibility is Dan Meszler unless otherwise specified. . 

1. Develop Strategy Around New Parking/Transit Requirements

a. Do an assessment of the potential benefits of enforcing this Legislation.

b. Develop improvements to legislation that will increase its likelihood of implementation and enforcement.

2. Pay-As-You-Go Insurance

a. Examine the Massachusetts pilot program

b. Research literature and other states (countries) to better analyze the option and explore alternative designs.

c. Contact members of the insurance industry and Rhode Island to assess interest and issues.

3. Regionalization of Programs

a. Gas Tax

1. Assess state gas taxes in region and impact of higher tax strategy.

2. Assess interest of other states in pursuing higher gas taxes, with funds dedicated to GHG reduction programs. (Jonathan Raab et al.

b. VEIA/Feebate

1. Convene a meeting with MA and CT (and any other interested states) to go over word to date and explore common strategy. (Jonathan Raab et al.)

4. Transit Expansion

a. Don’t take lead but find ways to support major projects (e.g., rail to airport) with GHG saving overlay issues and analysis. (No immediate action needed)

5. Smart Growth

a. Don’t take the lead but support work in other forums with GHG saving overlay issues and analysis. (No immediate action needed)

6. Comprehensive and Interactive VMT Reduction Package

a. Develop suite of measures that together can be effective in reducing VMT. (Harold Ward)

7. Biodiesel

a. Remove barrier to biodiesel.

b. Discuss with Stakeholder Group as cuts across TLU and B&F.

8. Ken Payne

a. Invite Ken Payne to discuss gas tax and RIPTA funding issues at next meeting (Jonathan Raab)
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